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Be Kind
I was at the Post Office last week when a man I
didn’t know (a former TUSD counselor) came up
and said he used to live across the street from
my mom. He chatted about what a sweet lady
she was, and how he always enjoyed their
exchanges. She would never accept his ride – she
had to get in her steps. It was nice to hear his
reflections.
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Margo Susco works for Tucson Police
Department. She dropped by the office last week
with a bouquet of flowers, which are now sitting
in our waiting area for everyone to enjoy. She
just wanted to brighten our place up, and to
share thoughts about the loss of parents. She has
walked the journey too. She is a gift.

Jan is a woman I see while out running on the Loop. She always has her ‘daughter’
Lara on a leash and out for a walk. Lara was a rescue, and Jan has taken her in and is
helping resocialize her. It is always fun to stop, and exchange some pleasantries with
Jan while petting Lara. The Loop is full of friendly people and pups, all who bring a
smile.

Safe Place
The next time you stop by the Ward 6 office, you will notice this new addition to the
exterior of the building. Our Family Services is the community point of contact for
getting your business or non-profit signed up as a Safe Place. It is for youth, ages 12-
17 to drop in when they are in need. We, along with the other groups who have
signed up with Our Family, will extend a welcome mat to the kid and get them
connected with the Safe Place staff.
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Cindy Diaz is the woman who runs the program for Our Family. You can reach her at
cdiaz@ourfamilyservices.org. She’ll set up an appointment with you, and come by to
explain the program. When you are ready, she will get you signed up, get the
signage installed, and our youth will have one more space to go if they are in need.

You and your staff are not the ones delivering services to the youth. That’s for the
trained folks at Our Family to do. You are the conduit, connecting the at-risk kid with
someone who can help get them into the services they need. Every part of our city
has kids who need a touch in their lives. If you’re interested in hearing more about
the Safe Place program, please reach out to Cindy and let her come to your place
and educate you about the needs, and how you can be a part of the solution.

Horse Racing
The past few weeks I have been sharing a variety of aspects related to the horse
racing industry. We of course, have the non-profit Rillito track out on River and 1
Ave. Phoenix has the for-profit Turf Paradise. Prescott may soon have a newly
remodeled Arizona Downs. The stories I have been sharing revolve around animal
welfare, Off Track Betting, and this week I am adding the wild card that I believe
really plays a role in much of what is going on, related to OTB and that industry:
sports betting in general.

The bottom line for me in the whole conversation is the welfare of the animals. In
the past two months over at Santa Anita racetrack in California, 19 horses have died.
The track is now shut down for investigation. I shared with you how Turf Paradise
has a fatality rate of nearly three times the national average. They are not shut
down. Nor have they adopted any of the recommended changes proposed by the
Jockey Club.

Turf Paradise has applied to open an

st
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Off Track Betting (OTB) parlor at a
local Tucson bar – Midtown Tavern.
It’s the same place we refused to
license when the application included
greyhound racing. We will be voting
on the new, horse-only application soon.

So what’s new at Turf Paradise?

Last week, Track Daily News ran a piece by T.D. Thornton. Here is the headline:

Strychnine Detected in Three Turf Paradise Horses
Strychnine is rat poison. Three horses from one owner tested positive. One-fourth
of his horses tested positive for caffeine. Strychnine is listed as a Category A
substance, meaning it is dangerous to the animal. Caffeine is a 2/B substance – a
performance enhancer. So did Turf Paradise ban the guy for life? No. He got a
$2,625 fine and a 180-day suspension. Oh, and you should know that in May of
2017, the same guy got virtually the same penalty for running horses who tested
positive for cocaine. Oddly, both are called “lifetime” penalties.

ARCI is one of the governing bodies that oversees and imposes penalties on
horsemen who violate rules. Their guidelines for a trainer’s second ‘lifetime’ penalty
(an oxymoron) are a minimum 3-year suspension and a minimum fine of $25,000.
Turf Paradise won’t answer media inquiries as to why they slapped the guy’s wrist
again.

Why would he or any trainer use Strychnine?  Over a century ago, it was thought to
be a performance enhancer. In 1904, it was at the heart of one of the first Olympic
track scandals. Unless Turf Paradise is living over 100 years in the past and thinks
the stuff is safe, it should not be administered to their, or any other, horses.

This whole sordid issue isn’t new to the industry. This is a headline from a 2012 NY
Times piece:
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At the time, they reported that on average, 24 horses died each week at race tracks
across the country. When the horse is not a ‘winner’, they often ended up in
landfills. I was proud to lead the local ban on administering anabolic steroids to
greyhounds. Only a small percentage of horses were ever tested. In the NY Times
article it reported that between 2009 and 2012, U.S. tracks had been caught illegally
drugging horses 3,800 times. Because of the lax testing, the figure vastly
understated the real magnitude of the problem.

It’s not just about enhancing performance. It’s about placing the animals at risk of
being over-ridden, breaking down and having to be euthanized. Right now, we don’t
know the cause of many of the deaths at race tracks that are being reported in the
industry.

Turf Paradise already has an OTB parlor in Pima County. They used to have many
more, but as revenues dropped, they reduced their presence. Now they want to
start back up again. That will be the vote we take, likely next month. What’s the lure
now? Last week I mentioned their interest in acing Rillito Downs out of the ability to
have OTB. That is the 140-day “live racing” rule they lobbied the state to impose.
Only Turf Paradise is eligible to be licensed until that law is changed. Is the state
looking at horse racing laws this term? Yes, but not that one.

SB1163 began this term as a bill that simply corrected some technical language in a
prostitution statute. It is now being used as a vehicle (called a “Striker”) to hide a
much different goal. In this case, it is used to allow expanded sports betting by
Native American tribes. Two years ago, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled that sports
betting is legal. Since then, at least two states have passed laws allowing it. Arizona
has not, yet. Gaming in Arizona is governed by Indian Gaming Compacts that
currently prohibit casinos and gaming off the reservation. SB1163 may change that.
At the very least, it is causing in-fighting among the Native American interests, and
it’s causing internal discussions at the legislature on sports gambling generally.

Here is the language of 1163:
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